NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 4th February 2020.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, E Rogers, D Rigby, David Norcross and County Cllr Dennis.
147/20
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr R Platt, Cllr M Platt and County Cllr Morse. 
148/20
 DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There was nothing known at this stage.
149/20
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the meeting held on the 7th January 2020 was approved, proposed by Cllr Rogers seconded by Cllr Meredydd and agreed by full Council.  

150/20
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Casual Vacancy.  The Clerk stated that she has now been instructed by the Elections Office that the Town Council can co-opt for the vacancy on the Town Ward.  The Clerk has placed notices on the two Council notice boards, the Council’s webpage, at Nobles Newsagents, Spar, at the Library and in the Observer newspaper.  Notices have also been placed in the same locations for the Casual Vacancy for the Rural Ward.  

b)
Parking issues, Station Road.  The Clerk has received a reply from the Street-care Department of the County Council stating that a site visit had been carried out and contact has been made with the site manager about the parking on the footway.  The site manager advised that they were contractors’ vehicles and he got them moved straight away.


c)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk had been informed that a site visit will be carried out by the County Council at the Castle and the findings/recommendations on the condition of the fencing will be reported back.

d)
Zebra Crossing point.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from the 
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Fishguard Department of the County Council stating that they will repaint the white lines on the crossing points and the zig zag lines once the weather permits.
151/20
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

151.1

In the absence of County Cllr Morse the Clerk read out an email which he had sent her:

a)
Speed Reduction Platform, CP School.  County Cllr Morse has reported the deterioration of the surface where the leading edges meet the ramps.  Photographs were attached to the email.

b)
New Development.  County Cllr Morse has met with a number of residents in his area concerning the new development sites contained within the Deposit Plan of the replacement LDP2.  The advice given each time is for the resident to contact either the County Councils’ Development Plans and Conservation Officer or to seek the specialist advice of a planning consultant.  There is still time to lodge representations as the deadline is the 11th March 2020.  County Councillor Morse stated that he is happy to assist with any enquiries.  

County Cllr Dennis reported on the following:
a)
Sustainable Transport Event.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this was a very good event and gave a brief synopsis of the session.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the attendees will get a report on the data soon.  Cllr Meredydd and Cllr Rogers had attended on behalf of the Town Council.  
b)
Police Beat Surgeries.  County Cllr Dennis had attended a Police beat surgery hosted by PCSO Rees where she talked about issues in Narberth.

c)
Great British High Street.  County Cllr Dennis stated that unfortunately Narberth did not win but that they did extremely well for the second year running.  County Cllr Dennis paid credit to the Chamber of Trade for their hard work.  

d)
Street clean.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that 30 people had turned out on a Sunday morning in Narberth in order to spruce up the town.   It is hoped to repeat this event in approximately 3 months’ time when it is hoped 
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that if the weather is dry painting around the town will also be carried out.  Cllr Rogers asked for better communication/liaison next time in order that more groups can become involved.
152/20
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Emails which had been forwarded on to Councillors:
· Pembrokeshire College – Using Welsh in the workplace course.

· PCC – Temporary road restrictions for surface dressing programme.
· PCC – Emergency road closure at Picton Place.

· Sandy Bears Children’s Charity Choir Fundraiser. 

· Disability Wales e-news.

· PLANED – Social Media training.

· One Voice Wales’ response to the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Bill.

· Code of Conduct Training – Neyland.

· LDP Team Contact details.

· Measuring the Mountain – Senior Citizens Jury.

b)
Donations.  The Clerk had received thank you letters and emails from Narberth and District Community and Sports Association; Paul Sartori; Templeton YFC and Narberth Museum.  Mrs Pauline Griffiths offered to come to speak to the Council in order to bring them up to date with the Museum’s plans for the coming year.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should invite Pauline to attend prior to the March meeting at 7 p.m.

c)
Bustop.  The Clerk had received the accounts for last year from the Bustop and has therefore released the Council’s donation for 2019/20.

d)
Library.  The Clerk informed Council that she had received an email from Do it For You regarding the best price for this year’s electricity for Narberth Library.  The price quoted is 14.55 per kWh with a standing charge of 0.49 per day with British Gas.  The Clerk checked what the Council paid last year and this was 14.13 kWh 20.79 per day.  The Clerk emailed to ask Do it For You about the daily increase and was told that this has increased everywhere this year.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would go with British 
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Gas as recommended by Do it For You.   
e)
LDP2 Sustainability Appraisal Report.   The Clerk had received a copy of this report and plans from the County Council.  The Clerk has previously emailed a version of this report on to the Town Councillors.

f)
Play for Wales.  The Clerk informed Council that she has received a copy of the Issue 54 brochure.

g)
Donation requests.  The Clerk had received a donation request from the Wales Air Ambulance Charity, Narberth in Bloom and Paul Sartori.  These will be kept until the March meeting of Council.

h)
CWBR.  The Clerk had received an email from PLANED inviting the Council to join them for food, drinks and much more on 25th June at PLANED at 5.30 p.m., to celebrate and showcase all the fantastic community successes and achievements so far with the CWBR project.  An invitation with more details will be sent out nearer to the date.

i)
Trees.  The Clerk has received an email from the County Council stating that an inspection of the trees in Charles Salmon Gardens and RAOB has been carried out and there is no evidence of the trees dying.  The Ash tree behind the RAOB club will be checked again in the spring to see if it shows any signs of Ash die back but other than that, there is no action required.
j)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk had received an email of introduction from City Illuminations who supply and maintain Christmas Lights and carry out anchor testing.




IT WAS RESOLVED to invite the representative to a meeting on the 17th March at 7 p.m.

k)
Parking at Jesse Road.  The Clerk had received an email from the Police stating that letters have been delivered to residents regarding the parking issues, but that unfortunately a lot of people who park there are not residents.  The Police suggested that whilst not enforceable, a white ‘H’ Line opposite the junction would make people aware that it needs to be kept clear.

l)
Bird Scarer.  The Clerk had received an email from a Narberth resident about the noise made by a bird scarer going off at regular intervals of every hour or less at Providence Hill.  The email stated that this starts at 4.30 a.m., and 
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sounds like a door slamming.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should pass this complaint on to County Cllr Morse in order that he can possibly speak to the farmer concerned.

m)
Deposit Plan.  The Clerk informed Council that she had a hard copy of the LDP Deposit Plan and Proposals Maps and that the Consultation Period ran from 15th January to 11 March 2020.  This deadline has now been extended to the 18th March 2020.

n)
Playground equipment.  The Clerk had received the latest brochure from Proludic.
153/20
PLANNING APPLICATION:   (Agenda item 7)
a)  19/0977/PA  Rushacre Court, Redstone Road – Proposed alterations and        extension to existing bungalow – No Objection.
153.1  The following have been Conditionally Approved:

a)
19/0802/PA  The Old School, Station Road – Removal of curtain wall cladding and replacement with uPVC clad metal windows and panel cladding.
b)
19/0697/PA  Dunotter House, 4 St James Street – Change of use of part of house to A1 shop.
153.2  Breach of Planning Control:

INV/0014/18  Land at Caste School, Sodston Manor - An Enforcement Notice has been issued in respect of alleged breaches of planning control.  
154/20
​NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Litter Bin.  Cllr Rigby has been asked again about the possibility of a waste bin being installed on the Town Moor.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this was very unlikely to happen but agreed to ask at County Hall.
b)
Uneven pavements.  Cllr Rigby highlighted the uneven crossing point between the Town Hall and the Gallery.  
c)
Station Road.  Cllr Rigby had received complaints of the amount of mud left
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on the road near the Persimmon Estate and also of litter which is apparently being left in the Bus Bay at Station Road by workmen from the Persimmon site.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council. 

d)
A Boards and sleeve covers.  Cllr Walters asked County Cllr Dennis if he had spoken to the people concerned yet about removing these signs.  As this was not the case, Cllr Walters asked if he would kindly do so.

e)
Back Lane.  Cllr Rees declared an interest and reiterated the problems with the Archway of Back Lane being blocked off with rubbish on Saturday, Sunday and Monday of this week.  
f)
Pioneer Scouts.  Cllr Norcross read out a thank you letter from the Scouts Network for the Council’s donation which stated that the money will go towards helping the homeless people who are in need.

g)
Bethesda Chapel.  Cllr Meredydd highlighted her concerns with regard to Carding Mill Lane being used as an access point for the building work being carried out at the Bethesda Chapel and wondered if this was going to be reinstated following the work or left as a back entrance to the Chapel.  Cllr Barnes informed Council that Reverend Rees had informed her that this was a temporary measure and that all would be reinstated following the work.
h)
Carding Mill Lane.  Cllr Meredydd stated that the work on the Lane would be completed in April when the weather is better and that it will be a ‘sealed’ system.  

i)
Scout Hut and Bustop Building.  Cllr Meredydd raised her concerns regarding the barbed wire fencing around these buildings as it looks dangerous and is an eyesore.  Cllr Rees informed Council that the fencing around the Bustop is to be removed shortly and Cllr Norcross agreed to speak to the Scouts. 
j)
Bushes Lane.  Cllr Meredydd reported that there is glass in the lane which looks as though it has come from broken headlamps.  Cllr Rogers agreed to speak to the streetcleaner to ask him to clear this up.

k)
PCSO.  Cllr Lloyd stated that PCSO Emma Rees wishes to attend prior to one 
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of the Council meetings and it was agreed that she could come prior to the start of the April meeting at 7 p.m.  Cllr Lloyd will check with the PCSO to ensure it fits in with her shift.
l)
Lloyd’s Chemist.  Cllr Barnes raised her concerns with regard to the condition of the Chemist which is in need of paint and decoration.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to Head Office.

m)
Rubbish.  Cllr Rogers asked if now the waste collection has been running for a while, if a better timetable could be given to Narberth retailers/businesses in order that they do not have to put their rubbish out on a Friday night for collection on a Monday morning at 6.30 a.m., as they do not attend until after 10.30 a.m.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to speak to Thornton Depot about this.

n)
Queen’s Court.   Cllr Rogers referred to the mess still being left at the top of Queen’s Court and was informed that the Environmental Enforcement Officer has stated that if this is not rectified, the County Council will clean up the area and reclaim the charges involved.

o) 
May Bank Holiday.  Cllr Rogers stated that the British Legion hope to hold a street party on the Town Moor on the May Bank Holiday and that she is to get a quote for the hire of a Marque.
p)
Kiln Park Corner.   Cllr Rees asked Cllr Lloyd if there was an update from Claire Williams in respect of Kiln Park Corner.  No update has been received.
q)
CWBR.  Cllr Meredydd stated that as 16 and 17 year olds will shortly be allowed to vote, they should be encouraged to take an interest in their community and felt that this is something that could be undertaken in the CWBR project.

r)
Bentley Villas.  Cllr Walters highlighted the problems with the deterioration of the pavements and roads at the roundabout in Bentley Villas and Halkon Crescent.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he has written to Highways about this and, 






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should also report it to the County Council.

s)
Floodlight.  Cllr Walters stated that the Floodlight which should shine onto the 
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Town Hall is currently shining onto the pavement.  
155/20
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Walters has spoken with last year’s Christmas Lights contractor and they are available to attend a meeting with the Christmas Lights Committee on Tuesday 11th February at 7.30 p.m., in the Library.  Cllr Norcross was invited to join the Christmas Lights Committee due to the resignation of Cllr Harding.   

The Clerk had received an email from City Illumination Lighting Supply Company introducing their services for the 2020 season and stating that they also undertake Anchor Point Testing.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the representative to attend a meeting with the Christmas Lights Committee on Tuesday 17th March 2020 at 7 p.m., at the Library.
156/20
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 10)

PLANED.  Council were informed of the Community Assets Fund which is a lottery type scheme that centres on helping to raise money for local community projects and organisations where 50% of the income goes back to the organisation supporting the Lottery.
157/20
PENSIONS REGULATOR:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk had received a letter from the Pensions Regulator regarding the Re-enrolment and re-declaration of Council staff.  The Clerk stated that she would be writing a letter to Council to state that she does not wish to be enrolled into a Pension Scheme.  The Clerk will complete the Re-declaration on behalf of the Council after the third anniversary of the Council’s staging date 1st May 2020.  The deadline for the re-declaration is the 30th September 2020.
158/20
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 12)
158.1
The following income had been received:
a)
Jelly Egg - 





£457.68

b)
Bank Interest - 





£     3.88
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158.2
Payments due:

a)
Tindle Newspaper Ltd - 



£216.00

b)
Tindle Newspaper Ltd - 



£115.20





IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal by Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council to make these payments.
The Clerk asked for permission to vire funds from the Contingency budget to cover the overspend of £92.20 in the advertising budget due to the unplanned advertising of vacant seats.




IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this virement.  

Signed ………………………………………..
Date ………………………..
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